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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The internet serves multiple important roles for LGBTQ+ youth. They may
browse websites to complete school assignments, play online games with their
friends, or use online spaces to find a sense of belonging with other LGBTQ+
youth. One study suggests that LGBTQ+ youth spend an average of 45 minutes
more per day online than their non-LGBTQ+ peers. This report uses data from a
survey of nearly13,000 LGBTQ+ youth aged 13-17, to explore some of the
positive and negative aspects of LGBTQ+ youth's internet usage.

Key Takeaways
LGBTQ+ Youth Internet Use

Virtually all (95.3%) LGBTQ+ youth as well as transgender or gender-expansive youth
(98%) have used the internet to find information that helps them understand their LGBTQ+
identity.

Eight in ten (82.5%) LGBTQ+ youth and 83.2% of transgender and gender-expansive
youth have used the internet for locating information about sexual health information relevant to
their identity.

LGBTQ+ youth also use the internet to connect with each other. More than two-thirds
(68.3%) of LGBTQ+ youth participate in online communities specifically to engage with other
LGBTQ+ people in their age group, as well as 73.3% of transgender and gender-expansive
youth.

Anti-LGBTQ+ Content and Cyberbullying

LGBTQ+ youth are inundated with anti-LGBTQ+ content online and are often cyberbullied
for one or more of their identities.
o 96% of LGBTQ+ youth have seen content on social media that was offensive or hurtful
toward LGBTQ+ people.
o 49% of LGBTQ+ youth (and 52.9% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) have
experienced cyberbullying based on an identity of theirs in the last year.

One in seven (15.2%) LGBTQ+ youth and 16.7% of transgender and gender-expansive
youth say they do not feel safe participating in online activities
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Reporting Online Harassment and Bullying

LGBTQ+ youth, in general, are uncomfortable with reporting cyberbullying to educators or
school administrators in their lives, and have little confidence that educators will be able to help.

o 74.4% of LGBTQ+ youth (and 77% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) who
experienced cyberbullying would be uncomfortable reporting cyberbullying (or online
hate speech in general) to an educator

o 74.7% of LGBTQ+ youth (and 78.1% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) did
not believe that if they reported cyberbullying to an educator, that it would help resolve
their problem.
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Barriers to reporting cyberbullying and harassment to social media platforms emerged as
well:
o 18.2% (and 17.5% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) did not know how to
report encountered cyberbullying or online hate speech to social media platforms
o 65.5% of LGBTQ+ youth (and 67.3% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) were
not confident that, were they to report cyberbullying or hate speech to the social media
platform, the platform would take steps to resolve the issue

Online Safety Education

93.4% of LGBTQ+ youth (and 93.1% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) have
received some form of education about online safety from a parent, educator or other adult in
their life.
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Introduction

Roughly half of all teenagers in the United States today use the internet regularly. For LGBTQ+
youth, the internet can be an incredible tool for exploration and community building. Allowing
LGBTQ+ youth to explore their identities is vital for them to mature into fully formed adults and to
live authentic lives. In fact, 73% of LGBTQ+ youth from an older study said they are more honest
online than in the “real world.” LGBTQ+ youth may also use online spaces to connect with peers
who have similar experiences. A study suggests that roughly two-thirds (62%) of LGBTQ+ youth
may use the internet to connect with other LGBTQ+ people.

However, in recent years, the internet has become an increasingly hostile space where LGBTQ+
people are cyberbullied for their identities and/or exposed to harmful anti-LGBTQ+
misinformation. After Florida passed a “Don't Say Gay or Trans” bill, for example, the average
number of tweets per day using terms such as “groomer” and “pedophile” in relation to
LGBTQ+ people surged by 406% in the month after the bill passed. Another survey of adults,
after Elon Musk took over as CEO of Twitter, found that 60% of respondents had experienced
an increase in abusive and hateful speech on Twitter. Right-wing extremists have also used the
internet to terrorize gender-affirming care providers which often went unchecked and led to
offline violence. Youth, including LGBTQ+ youth, do not want to be subjected to anti-LGBTQ+
hate online. According to Pew Research Center, 62% of all teenagers in the United States say
people should feel welcomed and safe online, rather than preserving people’s ability to speak
their minds freely online (of which 38% of all teenagers reported).

It is important to note that this report, and rising levels of online hate speech, comes amidst a
national state of emergency for LGBTQ+ people in the United States. Data in this report come
from 2022, which, at the time, was the worst year on record for passage of anti-LGBTQ+
legislation. Since then, the LGBTQ+ community has seen an evermore intensifying wave of
attacks, aimed at pushing LGBTQ+ Americans, and specifically transgender Americans, back
into the closet, and out of all aspects of daily life. Each year has seen an increase in anti-
LGBTQ+ state legislation, with more bills introduced—and passed—in 2022 and 2023 than
ever before. The year 2023 saw the passage of over 80 anti-LGBTQ+ bills, the vast majority of
which targeted LGBTQ+ youth, and transgender and gender-expansive youth in particular.
These bills target all aspects of daily life for transgender and gender-expansive youth, including
regulating access to restrooms, locker rooms, and the ability to participate in sports, barring
teachers and staff from using their pronouns and chosen names, and denying their access to
age-appropriate gender-affirming health care

Following, this report uses data from a large national survey of nearly 13,000 LGBTQ+ youth
aged 13-17, supplemented with quotes from interviews of a separate cohort of LGBTQ+ youth,
to observe some of the experiences related to internet use. This includes both positive and
negative elements of internet use, such as how the internet provides LGBTQ+ youth the
opportunity anonymously learn about their LGBTQ+ identities and connect with other LGBTQ+
youth as well as their experiences dealing with and reporting cyberbullying and anti-LGBTQ+
content online. The report also includes quotes, collected in October 2023, from HRC's current
cohort of youth ambassadors, who aren't the subjects surveyed in this report quant data. The
report concludes with action items and steps for various individuals.

ABOUT THE STUDY

In 2022, the Human Rights Campaign Foundation partnered with the University of
Connecticut to survey LGBTQ+ youth from across the United States. A total of 12,615
LGBTQ+ identified youth (age 13-18), from all 50 states and the District of Columbia,

completed the online survey between January 31 and October 23, 2022. More
information about the survey process, materials and respondent profiles can be found in
the HRC Foundation’s 2023 LGBTQ+ Youth Report.
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Finding Information About LGBTQ+ Identity

The internet helps connect LGBTQ+ youth with vital and relevant information about their
identities and health—information that often is not available elsewhere in their lives. For instance,
LGBTQ+ youth rarely receive sex education relevant to their LGBTQ+ identities because many
existing sex education programs are not inclusive of LGBTQ+ people: As reported in the HRC
Foundation's 2023 LGBTQ+ Youth Report, summarizing key findings from the 2022 Youth
Survey data also featured in this report, just under one in five (19.6%). LGBTQ+ youth had
received LGBTQ+ inclusive sex education. However, the internet can fill this gap by providing
the LGBTQ-inclusive resources and education that educators, parents and other youth-serving
professionals may lack the training to provide. his can include LGBTQ+ relevant sexual health
information around safe sex practices and HIV/Sexually Transmitted infections, as well as
information and education on on coming out, affirming mental health support, and navigating
same-sex relationships or transgender and non-binary identity development.

The vast majority of LGBTQ+ youth participating in the survey report using the internet for this
reason (Table 1):

Almost all (95.3%) LGBTQ+ youth (and 97.1% of transgender and gender-expansive youth)
have used the internet to find information that helps them understand their LGBTQ+ identity.

Eight in ten (82.5%) LGBTQ+ youth and 83.2% of transgender and gender-expansive
youth have used the internet for locating LGBTQ+ inclusive sexual and reproductive health
information.

According to the HRC Foundation 2023 LGBTQ+ Youth Report, 57.4% of surveyed LGBTQ+
youth have experienced some form of rejection by their parents. The anonymity that the internet
provides to LGBTQ+ youth is important when they may face rejection from their parents at
home:

Nine in ten (89.2%) LGBTQ+ youth (and 90.4% of transgender and gender-expansive
youth) use the internet for locating information about their LGBTQ+ identity due to fear of being
outed (Table 1).

Building Online Communities
LGBTQ+ youth also use the internet to connect with each other. For example, one study found

that 50% of LGBTQ+ youth have at least one close online friend, compared to 19% of non-
LGBTQ+ youth.

For those whose peers at school, or family and community members in their daily lives are not as
friendly, the internet can offer an alternate way to find acceptance and connection. More than
two-thirds (68.3%) of LGBTQ+ youth and 73.3% of transgender and gender-expansive youth
participated in online communities for LGBTQ+ people in their age group (Table 1).

In their own voices...

“Social Media has really helped me see how out and proud so many
people are, and in turn this has generally helped me. | am also able to
learn so much AND how they overcame them so it can be a way to be
inspired for me. =16 year old LGBTQ+ youth
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Feelings of Online Safety and Anti-LGBTQ+ Content

The internet is not always the safest place for LGBTQ+ youth. While the vast majority of
LGBTQ+ youth safely access and use the internet, one in seven (15.2%) LGBTQ+ youth and
16.7% of transgender and gender-expansive youth say they do not feel safe participating in
online activities (Table 2).

Anti-LGBTQ+ content online shows up across many platforms in various forms, and LGBTQ+
youth can also be exposed to that content. Overall, 96% of LGBTQ+ youth (and 96.9% of
transgender and gender-expansive youth) have seen content on social media that was offensive
or hurtful toward LGBTQ+ people (Table 2).

In their own voices...

“I have very few spaces online that | feel are actually safe from hate.
Most of them are private Facebook groups, but even then transphobia or
misogyny will slip in before moderators can remove it. No public groups
are safe. Twitter is absolutely not safe, because hate speech is
frequently moved to the top of threads and not taken down when
reported.” =17 year old LGBTQ+ youth

Cyberbullying

Many LGBTQ+ youth experienced cyberbullying for one or more of their identities. Overall, 49%
of LGBTQ+ youth (and 52.9% of transgender and gender expansive youth) have experienced
cyberbullying based on an identity (including body weight, race, ethnicity, gender, gender
expression, sexual identity, religion, immigration status or disability) of theirs in the last year
(Table 3).

Many LGBTQ+ youth who report cyberbullying indicated that one of the things they were
cyberbullied about was their sexual identity, gender or gender expression (Table 3), including:
o For being LGBTQ+ specifically: 35.2% LGBTQ+ youth; 38.5% transgender and gender
expansive youth
o Their sexual identity: 34.8% LGBTQ+ youth; 37.7% transgender and expansive youth
o Their gender or gender expression: 36.7% LGBTQ+ youth; 43.5% transgender and
gender expansive youth

In their own voices...

“Me and my friends have been bullied for being LGBTQ+. | have
posted about my identity and been attacked by bigots saying horrid
things to me. I've also been rejected by “friends” for my identity and
people arguing with me that I'm not valid. My friends have been
harassed and grossly fetishized for being LGBTQ+ as well.”-17 year
old LGBTQ+ youth
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Additional Information: Child Exploitation Online

LGBTQ+ youth, and youth broadly, can face many problems while using the internet.
While this analysis does not look at youth exploitation and victimization specifically, any
youth can be a victim of exploitative behavior online regardless of their sexual identity or
gender identity.

In 2022, the National Center for Missing and Exploited Children received over 32
million reports of suspected child sexual exploitation, containing more than 83 million
images or other explicit content. This was a significant increase from 2021, which was
roughly 29 million reports. The uptick was attributed to an increase in child sextortion,
which is when offenders first lure a youth into sharing content, such as sexually explicit
photos, then demands a form of payment, threatening to release the content publicly.

The reality is that LGBTQ+ youth are at greater risk of being exploited online,
especially sexual exploitation. Research suggests that LGBTQ+ youth are three times
more likely unwanted or risky interactions online. LGBTQ+ youth's vulnerability
increases online because they are less likely to ask for help when they feel threatened
online, often because of fear of being outed.

Reporting Cyberbullying

It is important for youth to learn internet safety and how to report negative interactions and hate
speech to social media apps, school officials or to a parent or guardian.

Among LGBTQ+ youth in the sample who reported cyberbullying in the last year, few felt
comfortable reporting the cyberbullying to an educator. The reason why this may be the case is
that LGBTQ+ youth do not think an educator will help resolve the cyberbullying -- which may be
the case if an educator is not empowered to respond to cyberbullying (Table 4):

80% of LGBTQ+ youth (and 81.6% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) who
reported being cyberbullied for one or more of their identities said they would be uncomfortable
telling an educator about it

80.9% of LGBTQ+ youth (and 83.5% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) said they
do not believe reporting cyberbullying to an educator would help resolve their problem.

A lesser amount of LGBTQ+ youth who reported cyberbullying in the last year said they did not
know how to use report functions on social media platforms. With the rising levels of anti-
LGBTQ+ content online combined with the frequency with which LGBTQ+ youth use the
internet; they are likely more prepared to use the report function on a social media or other
platform. However, LGBTQ+ youth still lack confidence that reporting could help resolve the
cyberbullying they experienced (Table 4:

19.4% (and 17.8% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) did not know how to report
cyberbullying to the platform where the bullying occurred

69.1% of LGBTQ+ youth (and 70.5% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) said they
were not confident that the platform where their cyberbullying occurred would help resolve the
bullying.
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Key Terminology

Familiarize yourself with cyberbullying terminology. Though this is a
broad overview and not an exhaustive list, it highlights some of the most
well-known types of cyberbullying.

« Doxing — The act of revealing sensitive or personal information
about someone without their consent. This can include home
addresses, school, phone numbers, and personal pictures.

« Catfishing — The act of taking information and images, typically
from other people, and using them to create a fake online identity.
Can be done by strangers or even people you know.

» Cyberstalking — The act of making someone else afraid or
concerned about their safety by tracking their online movements.
Can include harassing them on multiple platforms, making threats,
and blackmall

« Trolling — The act of intentionally trying to incite negative reactions
by posting inflammatory or attacking comments online. Often played
off as a joke once the desired reaction has been achieved. The
intent is to cause chaos and confusion and can be done to
individuals or large groups of people.

« Flaming - The act of using profane language and insulting
comments with the intent of intimidating the victim. It is typically a
specific type of trolling with a more specific focus on an individual.
Can include using slurs in a "playful" manner, misgendering,
deadnaming, and/or using racial charge language.

« Revenge Porn — The act of distributing sexually explicit images or
videos of individuals without their consent. This is of particular
concern due to the rise of sexploitation (learn more about Sextortion

here).

« Also consider visiting HRC Foundation’s Glossary of Terms for
common words and terms used to talk about the LGBTQ+
community.
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In their own voices...

HUMAN “Social Media Companies bear significant responsibility for keeping
RIGHTS LGBTQ+ and other marginalized youth safe online. Unfortunately, the
CAMPAIGN trend recently has been the opposite, with companies taking more of a
FOUNDATION, “hands-off” approach to safety. This has had a tangible impact on the
safety of youth online, as hateful comments or messages are not taken
down. When | report comments, they’re very rarely taken down. Social
media companies have a responsibility to be responsive to reports and
to be vigilant in enforcing rules against harassment or hate speech.” -
-17 year old LGBTQ+ youth

Online Safety Education

It is important that adults educate youth, including LGBTQ+ youth, about how to stay safe
online. Fortunately, many LGBTQ+ youth have received some form of education from a parent,
teacher or other adult about how to stay safe online or deal with cyberbullying (Figure 1).

Overall, 93.4% of LGBTQ+ youth (and 93.1% of transgender and gender-expansive youth) have

received some form of education about online safety from a parent, educator or other adult in
their life (Table 5).

Figure 1: From Who LGBTQ+ Youth Receive Online Safety Education

B AILGBTO+ Transgender

100.0% 91.2% 91%
83% 82.5%

80.0%
62.9% 61.1%
60.0%
40.0%

20.0%

0.0%
Parent Educator Another adult
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Conclusion

In a time when LGBTQ+ people, particularly youth, are under attack, the internet serves an
important role connecting LGBTQ+ youth with vital information and with their peers. Despite the
positive impact the internet can have on the lives of LGBTQ+ youth, it can also be a source of
challenges. Cyberbullying and exposure to anti-LGBTQ+ content online are common
experiences for many LGBTQ+ youth. The unfortunate reality is that many youth do not feel that
reporting cyberbullying to an educator or a social media platform would help resolve a
cyberbullying problem. As a result, parents, educators, youth-serving professionals must double
their efforts to create online environments that are safe for LGBTQ+ youth and learn more about
how to handle cyberbullying and other harmful content online.

Calls to Action and How to Help

Everyone has a role to play in making the internet a better place for youth. Below are some of the
actions one can take toward achieving this goal:

For Educators & Administrators...

+ Read these tips from the National Center for Missing & Exploited Children, about how to be
a trusted adult and ally to youth.

+ Provide professional development training to all teachers and staff on how to recognize and
respond to biased-based bullying, including cyberbullying. Check out HRC's Welcoming
Schools training program for some examples.

+ Ensure your school curriculum incorporates education on online safety and cyberbullying,
and makes resources available to both students and their families.

» Familiarize yourself with safe, age-appropriate, online spaces for LGBTQ+ youth, and share
it with your students. Some examples include:

o Q-Chat, which provides regular free live online chats for LGBTQ+ youth ages 13-19
and is facilitated by vetted volunteers from LGBTQ+ community centers across the
country.

o Trevor Space , which is an affirming online community for LGBTQ+ youth and young
adults ages 13-24 moderated by trained staff and vetted volunteers.

+ Regularly check-in with students, particularly any student who shows changes in their mood
or behavior. Ask thoughtful, open questions about their experiences with bullying and
harassment online or in-person and believe students when they share what is happening to
them.

+ When sharing information regarding cyberbullying to parents and caregivers, consider that
while a student may be open about their sexual identity and/or gender identity at school, they
may not be out at home, or they may not have a supportive family. Students can be targeted
for biased-based bullying regardless of the identity of that student. In other words,
heterosexual and cisgender youth can be targeted with anti-LGBTQ+ bullying and
harassment online.

+ Ensure your school’s internet protection software or parental control software does not block
youth's access to appropriate LGBTQ+ content such as information about LGBTQ+
identities and age-appropriate sexual health information.

+ Provide opportunities for LGBTQ+ students to connect and build community such as having
a Gender and Sexuality Alliance (GSA) at school and/or referring students to local LGBTQ+
youth resources. Check out Centerlink’s Database of LGBTQ+ centers to find programs
nearby.

+ Recognizing that students who bully sometimes experience violence from other students
and/or their family, provide support for both victimized students and their antagonists.

» Check out these sex education tools for educators by Planned Parenthood Federation.
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For Parents and Caregivers...

« Believe your children when they disclose their experiences with bullying and harassment in
person or online.

+ Read these tips about how to be a trusted adult and ally to youth.

+ Know the social media your child uses and ensure both you and your children have
resources to navigate online bullying, harassment, and predators.

+ Advocate for professional development training on biased-based bullying, including
cyberbullying, to all teachers and staff. Check out HRC's Welcoming_Schools training
program.

+ Advocate for LGBTQ+ policies and practices at your school and with your local school
board.

For Social Media and Tech Companies...

+ Ensure trust and safety /content moderation policies explicitly ban hate speech and
harassment against marginalized and vulnerable people, with sexual identity, sex assigned at
birth, and gender identity/expression all included as protected classes.

+ Enforce existing trust and safety content moderation policies against LGBTQ+ focused hate
speech and cyberbullying

o Train content moderators to recognize hateful and abusive speech and remove it from
platforms

o Monitor repeat offenders for content removal, and institute bans or suspensions for these
users

« Evaluate Al programs and algorithms to determine if content from LGBTQ+ users, or
focused on LGBTQ+ issues, are being disproportionately flagged for removal.

For Youth...
+ Report cyberbullying and harassment to a trusted adult as well as the social media or gaming
platform where the incidents occur.
+ Learn tips for safely engaging online and with social media on NetSmartz.
» Find age-appropriate opportunities online to connect with other LGBTQ+ and allied youth:
o Q-Chat — Provides regular free live online chats for LGBTQ+ youth ages 13-19
facilitated by vetted volunteers from LGBTQ+ community centers across the country.
o Trevor Space — Affirming online community for LGBTQ+ youth and young adults ages
13-24 moderated by trained staff and vetted volunteers.
+ Know that you are not alone and reach out to trusted adults or these resources for support:
o The Trevor Project (24/7 resources):
= Cirisis Line — 1-866-488-7386
= TrevorChat
= TrevorText — Text “START" to 678678
+ Trans Lifeline Hotline — 877-565-8860
« LGBT National Youth Talkline — 800-246-7743
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https://www.missingkids.org/content/dam/netsmartz/downloadable/tipsheets/being-a-trusted-adult.pdf
https://go.missingkids.org/internet-safety-presentation-for-parents
https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwelcomingschools.org%2F&data=05%7C01%7CCharleigh.Flohr%40hrc.org%7Cd88ba1d95e32485397e208dbcfe8450c%7C74c92013560847faa13042afa7878fc0%7C0%7C0%7C638332368719110694%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=jFRFteZNZMsaTzsPWDMN3DUSoovBvfWPbaGUFQM1bws%3D&reserved=0
https://www.missingkids.org/netsmartz/home
https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.qchatspace.org%2F&data=05%7C01%7CCharleigh.Flohr%40hrc.org%7Cd88ba1d95e32485397e208dbcfe8450c%7C74c92013560847faa13042afa7878fc0%7C0%7C0%7C638332368719110694%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=UdyPKYd7Kgu1zrgAg4HZOlbrfrb09b5%2FQX5IAzIeH6Y%3D&reserved=0
https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.thetrevorproject.org%2Fvisit-trevorspace%2F&data=05%7C01%7CCharleigh.Flohr%40hrc.org%7Cd88ba1d95e32485397e208dbcfe8450c%7C74c92013560847faa13042afa7878fc0%7C0%7C0%7C638332368719110694%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=1%2F%2BVI6Q%2FYiqfFvehAvpssJIHoshm1CWOs3U7EGz%2Bgv8%3D&reserved=0
https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Ftrevorproject.org%2Fget-help-now%2F&data=05%7C01%7CCharleigh.Flohr%40hrc.org%7Cd88ba1d95e32485397e208dbcfe8450c%7C74c92013560847faa13042afa7878fc0%7C0%7C0%7C638332368719266914%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=mpaakJz56Iz3EHydNRTB6reJOW%2B7FT9Drid%2F4KaFDWY%3D&reserved=0
https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Ftranslifeline.org%2Fhotline%2F&data=05%7C01%7CCharleigh.Flohr%40hrc.org%7Cd88ba1d95e32485397e208dbcfe8450c%7C74c92013560847faa13042afa7878fc0%7C0%7C0%7C638332368719266914%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=9BdYgCF9VrrfdkBk%2BxnGP85P%2FEMp0P5K5%2FSPFD3zEis%3D&reserved=0
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